

FRANCE

Quick Facts

Population: 67,848,156 (July 2020 est.) Area: 643,801 sq km; 551,500 sq km (metropolitan France) Ethnic Groups: Celtic and Latin with Teutonic, Slavic, North African, Indochinese, Basque minorities GDP (official exchange rate): \$2.588 trillion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated August 2020)

INTRODUCTION

Muslims remain a distinct minority in France, accounting for less than 10 percent of the overall national population. However, French Muslims are significantly represented among the country's young – and politically active – cohort. While the state has created several institutions with the (at least declared) intention to invest in and engage with the Muslim community, issues surrounding inclusiveness, economic opportunity, and public dress have nonetheless fostered societal tension. This has contributed to the radicalization of a small minority of French Muslims, with the result that in recent years France has ranked as one of the most significant sources of the Islamic State's foreign fighters.

Domestically, several notable terrorist attacks, including the Charlie Hebdo shooting and Bastille Day truck massacre, have claimed over 250 lives since 2015, and in the process accentuated and accelerated a national conversation about the Islamic faith.¹ Over the years, the Conseil Français du Culte Musulman (French Council of the Muslim Faith, or CFCM), which France created to represent the Muslim community, has experienced internal divisions among the constituent organizations that represent the many subgroups of France's Muslim population. As France cracks down on Islamic extremism and continues to debate the wearing of traditional Islamic clothing in public, communication and consensus with the Muslim community have emerged as critical elements of public policy. Insufficient official engagement by French authorities with the country's Muslims, however, have to date generated feelings of exclusion among that cohort and contributed to large scale protests and even riots.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Musulmans de France (Muslims of France, or MF)

The Musulmans de France (MF) was originally founded, in the form of the Union des Organisations

Islamiques en France (Union of Islamic Organizations in France, or UOIF), in 1983 by political refugees from the Middle East and North Africa and Islamist students sympathetic to the Muslim Brotherhood.² After three girls in Creil, France, were barred from wearing *hijab* while attending their secondary school in October 1989, the UOIF took a leadership role in defending their right to do so, raising its own profile within the French Islamic community.³ At group's 1989 annual meeting, Sheikh Rashid al-Ghannouchi declared that France should be considered part of the *Dar al-Islam* (House of Islam) to that French Muslims would properly see the country as their home. In 1990, UOIF solidified this by changing its name to the Union des Organisations Islamiques de France (meaning "of France" rather than "in France").⁴ The organization officially changed its name again in 2017 to MF, an action some theorize was a response to its designation as a terrorist organization by the United Arab Emirates in 2014.⁵ MF currently claims to include 280 member associations and to be active in 120 towns in France.⁶ MF also runs two training institutes in order to "form the future *imams* of France.⁷

MF's popularity is due, in part, to a public imaged designed to demonstrate that its objectives are compatible with the norms of the French republic. For example, the official goals of MF include, "To present and make known Islam, its values of openness and tolerance, its ethics and its morality while basing itself on an understanding of the right environment and an authentic practice," and to "Promote dialogue with the various religious families in France, and the institutions of civil society, with a view to strengthening social cohesion." MF also seeks to encourage French citizenship among Muslims.⁸

MF has come under scrutiny in the last decade. Several speakers who were invited by MF to speak at the 2012 Rancontre Annuelle des Musulmans de France (Annual Meeting of the Muslims of France, or RAMF), a high-profile annual conference of activists and representatives, were prevented from entering the country by French authorities, among them Sheikh Youssef al-Qaradawi, the unofficial chief ideologue of the Muslim Brotherhood."⁹ As previously mentioned, the United Arab Emirates classified the then-UOIF as a terrorist group in 2014.

MF estimates that its annual conference – the Rencontre Annuelle des Musulmans de France – sees at least 150,000 attendees each year.¹⁰ (In 2020, this conference was postponed due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the French government's ban on gatherings of over 5,000 people, but MF previously had expected turnout to exceed 160,000 people.¹¹) At the same time, more traditional French Muslims accuse MF of abandoning core traditional principles in search of broader notoriety.¹²

Since boycotting the 2013 elections for the Conseil Français du Culte Musulman (French Council of the Muslim Faith, or CFCM), which was established in 2002 by the French government as the official body to represent the French Muslim community, MF has lost some of its influence.¹³ In the most recent elections of representatives to the CFCM by practicing French Muslims in November 2019, MF won only one elected seat, though the group retains a spot on the CFCM's board of directors.¹⁴ Overall, though, the organization's ideas have spread throughout the French Muslim community and MF maintains links to global Islamic institutions and scholars.¹⁵

Grande Mosquée de Paris

Founded in 1926, the Grand Mosque of Paris (GMP) is France's oldest Muslim institution. The French government funded its creation to show gratitude to Muslim soldiers from French colonies who had died fighting in the first World War.¹⁶ Algeria took over funding for the GMP in the early 1980s, and Algerian *imams* have been imported under the supervision of the GMP since that time.¹⁷ The French government selected the GMP as its preferred representative of the Muslim community with which it would engage and encouraged the Mosque's rector, Sheikh Abbas el Hocine, and, by extension, the Algerian state, to organize French Muslims and *imams* around the GMP in the 1980s.¹⁸ After el Hocine died in 1989, the French government continued to attempt to center French Islam around the GMP. This met greater pushback following the 1995 Paris Subway Bombings, a series of terrorist attacks by the Armed Islamic Group of Algeria that killed eight people and injured at least 150.¹⁹

In 2003, the French government selected Dalil Boubakeur, who had served as the Rector of the GMP between 1992 and 2020, to lead the CFCM.²⁰ Boubakeur fit what the French government wanted in a leader of the Islamic community due to his support for Muslim assimilation into French culture. During a 2006 address, Boubakeur said, "I am not in favor of multiculturalism... there is only one culture: French culture," thereby articulating an idea that was and remains far from universally accepted by French Muslims.²¹ Boubakeur also returned as temporary president of the CFCM in October 2019, until the body could complete its latest round of elections.²² That allowed French-Moroccan Mohamed Moussaoui to win the January 2020 election unopposed.²³ Like MF, the GMP now holds nine seats in the CFCM, filled by seven elected as well as nine unelected representatives.²⁴ Throughout France, the GMP was estimated in 2016 to have authority over about 250 prayer spaces and 10 percent (150) of *imams*, most of whom are from Algeria.²⁵ An additional poll done by French Muslim sociologist Marwan Muhammad that included 27,000 respondents concluded that just seven percent identified with the CFCM, and almost two-thirds of French Muslims wanted a new, better structure to represent them at the national level.²⁶ Following the body's November 2019 elections, Moussaoui criticized the CFCM's lack of credibility. He attributed this to the CFCM's decision to maintain the system of selecting half of its body through unelected means, which disadvantaged his faction, the Union of Mosques of France (UMF), and, according to Moussaoui, alienated the body from the will of the French Muslim population.²⁷

Fédération Nationale des Musulmans de France (FNMF) and related groups

The FNMF was founded in 1985 by Daniel Youssof Leclerc, a French convert to Islam, as an alternative to rising Algerian influence over the French Muslim community.²⁸ The FNMF is closest with the French Moroccan community but also has received Saudi funding, and leadership positions have been held by Muslims of many nationalities.²⁹

While the GMP was awarded the presidency of the CFCM, the FNMF technically won the most seats in the first elections in 2003. The organization won 16 seats out of a total of 41, three more than the second-place UOIF and 10 more than the third-place GMP. This advantage grew in 2005, when the FNMF won 19 seats out of 43.³⁰ The Moroccan government responded by actively organizing French Muslims of Moroccan origins under the umbrella of the Rassemblement des Marocains de France (Gathering of the Moroccans of France, or RMF).³¹ This helped to make the French-Moroccan Muslim community more influential. After Boubakeur's term as President of the CFCM ended in 2008, he was replaced by French-Moroccan Mohammed Moussaoui, then Vice President of the RMF, and in 2011, the RMF won 62 percent of the vote in CFCM elections without real opposition.³²

However, the RMF became less relevant after the UMF split off in 2013, led by Moussaoui. The UMF boycotted a General Assembly to craft reforms to the CFCM in April 2019, and Moussaoui criticized the CFCM reforms for being insufficient. In November 2019, Moussaoui also criticized the CFCM's stance that wearing a veil is a religious necessity for French Muslim women.³³

The Islamic State (IS)

French nationals have been a prominent target of the Islamic State's recruitment efforts since shortly after the group's emergence in Iraq and Syria in 2013-2014. As a result, France has been estimated to be the largest Western European source of foreign fighters to the Islamic State, and the sixth largest source worldwide.³⁴ As of 2017 (the most up to date information available), an estimated 1,910 foreign fighters who joined the Islamic State came from France, the most updated data available.³⁵ Furthermore, authorities have found that returning French foreign fighters have been significantly more likely to engage in terrorist acts than returnees of other nationalities. On average, three percent of foreign fighters returning to the West have been found to be involved with terrorist attacks, but 10.6 percent of French returnees from the Syria-Iraqi context were involved in attacks between 2013 and 2016.³⁶

The terror group's singular appeal in France can be attributed to its battlefield successes, combined

with French Muslims' disproportionately poor living conditions – features that have conspired to make French Islamic communities a fertile recruiting ground for the group.³⁷ The French-language magazine *Dar al-Islam* was active between December 2014 and October 2016, and was one of the group's first efforts to expand recruitment beyond Arabic- and English-speakers.³⁸ This early initiative, which sought largely to justify the group's existence,³⁹ was succeeded by a more ambitious one, known as *Rumiyah*, which was published in several languages (including English, French, German, Russian, and others).⁴⁰ French Muslims, however, were not simply enlisted by these methods to engage in *jihad* abroad, however; IS recruitment videos and other promotional material called upon *jihadists* to execute attacks in France itself.⁴¹

These recruitment efforts, in turn, led to a number of terrorist plots and attacks on French soil. In November 2015, for instance, Islamic State operatives killed 130 civilians and injured 100 more in Paris and the city's northern suburb of Saint Denis; evidence indicated that these attacks had been planned in Syria and organized in Belgium.⁴² Other IS propaganda videos also specifically targeted French teenage girls, and in 2016, French authorities arrested an all-female Islamic State cell that had planned to attack the Eiffel Tower and attempted a car bomb attack near the Notre Dame Cathedral.⁴³ Several attacks, both successful and foiled, were also believed to be coordinated virtually from Islamic State-territory by Rashid Kassim, an amateur rapper born in Roanne, France, who became an Islamic State operative.⁴⁴ Two prominent 2016 attacks linked to Kassim were a murder of an 86-year-old priest in Saint-Etienne du Rouvray and the murders of two French police officers.⁴⁵ Kassim was reportedly killed in Iraq by a coalition drone strike in February 2017.⁴⁶

As the Islamic State steadily lost territory in recent years, the group's activism in Europe had declined. Nevertheless, a number of notable incidents have taken place over the past two years, among them the December 2018 killing spree in Strasbourg of French national Chérif Chekatt⁴⁷ (which the Islamic State praised⁴⁸) and the February 2020 knife attack by a trainee soldier on police officers in a barracks in Dieuze, France.⁴⁹

A disproportionate percentage (about 20 percent) of French IS affiliates of French origin are women. While the proportion of all female IS affiliates is approximately 13 percent, up to 20 percent of those of French origin are estimated to be women.⁵⁰ In addition, France is the source of the largest number of IS affiliates who are minors—between 460 and 700.⁵¹ About a third of these minors were born in IS territory.⁵²

Salafi elements

In the past 15 years, France has experienced a marked rise in Salafism. As of 2018, French security forces were estimating that the number of French Salafists had risen from 5,000 in 2004 to somewhere between 30,000 and 50,000.⁵³ (More recent figures are not available.) However, this group is still very much a minority among French Muslims when considering estimates of the total population.⁵⁴ While Salafism encourages Muslims who are minorities in their respective countries to move to a Muslim land as a "migration of salvation," only about 20 percent of French Salafists have tried to leave France for a Muslim society at some point in their lives.⁵⁵ Instead, French Salafists have conducted a sort of internal migration and isolation within France, with this ideology leading many to engage in entrepreneurship independent from the rest of the French economy.⁵⁶

Some French politicians, including former Prime Minister Manuel Valls, have advocated in favor of a ban on Salafism, and a 2018 Odaxa poll found that 88 percent of French people would favor this action.⁵⁷ Tensions have continued to rise, and in February 2020 President Emmanuel Macron gave a speech in which he declared that "political Islam has no place in the Republic" and pledged to fight "separatism."⁵⁸

ISLAM AND SOCIETY

One of the pillars of French policy for many years has been *laïcité*, or French secularism. This aims to separate church and state, but interpretations of this differ between whether it should mean that the state should protect the exercise of every religion or that French people should not outwardly display their religion in public.⁵⁹

The most recent Interior Ministry estimate of mosques in France is from 2012, because laws from 1872 and 1905 bar the regular collection of religious and ethnic data.⁶⁰ At that time, the total number of mosques in the country was estimated at about 2,500, although a 2016 report by the French Senate posited that the number may have increased to roughly 3,000.⁶¹ A July 2016 report from the French Senate found that, while foreign funding of mosques does exist in France—mostly from Turkey, Morocco, Algeria, and Saudi Arabia—this amount is relatively low compared to what is provided indigenously by the French Muslim community.⁶²

However, foreign influence does obtain. Approximately 70 percent of *imams* in France are not French.⁶³ One possible explanation for this, posed by Islam expert Oliver Roy, is monetary: "Young, observant French Muslims with advanced degrees won't become *imams*—they won't settle for 500 euros a month."⁶⁴ Another theory comes from Kamel Daoud, an Algerian writer and journalist: that France might prefer foreign *imams* for security reasons. To wit: "It seems less risky to rely on an official *imam* from Algeria than to let a self-proclaimed *imam* emerge in a Paris banlieue, or suburb."⁶⁵

In 2015, then-French President François Hollande signed a deal with the Moroccan monarchy that would send French *imams* to a training center located in Rabat, Morocco.⁶⁶ However, in February 2020, President Macron announced the end of a 1977 policy that allows a total of nine countries—Algeria, Croatia, Spain, Italy, Morocco, Portugal, Serbia, Tunisia and Turkey—to send *imams* to preach in French mosques.⁶⁷ This is part of a broader national strategy to combat foreign influence on French Islamic culture.⁶⁸ Instead, Macron said his administration was asking the CFCM to train *imams* in France as a way to limit the spread of radical ideology.⁶⁹

However, some French politicians argue that, in order to stop radicalization of French Muslims, authorities need to focus their energy on addressing extremism in prisons rather than at mosques.⁷⁰ It has long been recognized that Muslims are vastly overrepresented in French prisons.⁷¹ Like in other countries, prisons in France can also serve as venues for radicalization. The French Co-ordination Unit of the Fight against Terrorism found in a 2017 study that, of 265 French *jihadists* who were killed in Iraq and Syria, nearly half had criminal backgrounds.⁷² Additionally, a 2019 UN report estimated that 1,200 French Muslims have been radicalized in prison, and an additional 500 detainees who have been convicted of terrorism also are in prison. Of these 1,700 individuals, about 90 percent are scheduled for release by 2025.⁷³

Religiously motivated attacks have also been a major problem in France. The French Interior Ministry reported 100 anti-Muslim acts in 2018, 17 percent less than the previous year.⁷⁴ However, this increased to 154 anti-Muslim acts in 2019. This is part of a broader, disturbing trend, as racist or xenophobic incidents in France increased from 496 in 2018 to 1,142 in 2019.⁷⁵ The majority of anti-Muslim acts occur in public institutions, such as town halls and schools.⁷⁶ Notably, more than three-quarters are committed against Muslim women, and fully 80 percent of women who wear a headscarf say they have experienced Islamophobic acts.⁷⁷ In all, according to a 2019 survey of about 1,000 French Muslims, 42 percent reported that they have suffered at least one act of discrimination based on their religion in their lifetime.⁷⁸ Grievances like these are what has led to public protests and rallies, such as the one that brought together more than 10,000 people in Paris in November 2019.⁷⁹

Such incidents appear to be propelled by a significant cultural divide; an October 2019 poll by the French Institute of Public Opinion (IFOP) found that 61 percent of respondents believed Islam to be incompatible with the values of the French republic.⁸⁰ In turn, French Muslims appear increasingly disaffected and

American Foreign Policy Council

disconnected from French society. Many French Muslims are not citizens due to administrative barriers in the naturalization process, and therefore the number of French Muslims who vote is much smaller than the group's total population.⁸¹ Only 50 percent of Muslims are registered to vote, accounting for about three percent of the national electorate, and just a fraction of those has turned out to vote in recent electoral contests. ⁸² This lackluster showing has helped to empower right-wing parties, which have surged to victory in more and more French cities in recent years.⁸³

Islam and the State

France has a particular historical involvement in the Sahel, where many countries are former colonies and remain trading partners.⁸⁴ Both as an ally of the United States and independently, France is actively engaged in many Muslim-majority countries, such as Mali, Iraq, and Syria. This, in turn, has resulted in grievances expressed by *jihadist* groups, especially in former colonies such as Algeria.⁸⁵ Similarly, French political and economic involvement in African countries has been used as a justification by *jihadist* groups across the continent. France's deep history and enduring interests in North Africa has led observers to describe it "as America in other regions of the world."⁸⁶ Indeed, France intervened militarily a total of 19 times in the region between 1962 and 1995.⁸⁷ Propaganda from al-Qaeda leader Ayman al-Zawahiri also cited French imperialism when calling for violence.⁸⁸

Over time, the French presence in Africa has become less unilateral in nature, and Paris has begun to cooperate more with African regional bodies and international forces since its intervention during the 1994 Rwandan genocide. Nevertheless, Paris has at times acted assertively to protect its interests in the region, for instance in Mali, where *jihadist* groups took control of parts of the country beginning in 2012.⁸⁹ In response, France launched Operation Barkhane in 2014, expanding its involvement and coordinating security with Burkina Faso, Chad, Mali, Mauritania, and Niger.⁹⁰ Although France is also working with international partners, including the United States, there are now more than 5,000 French troops in the region.

France has had both successes and setbacks in this conflict. A November 2019 helicopter crash killed 13 French troops during an operation against *jihadists* in Mali, marking the French military's worst single loss of life in over 30 years.⁹¹ However, French forces captured Mohamed Mrabat, a senior ISGS commander, on May 19, 2020. France also reported killing Abdelmalek Droukdel, leader of al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM), on June 3rd of that year. As part of his position, Droukdel had commanded all al-Qaeda affiliates in North Africa, including JNIM.⁹²

Meanwhile at home, controversy surrounding what Muslim women can wear in public has existed for decades. In 1994, Minister of Education François Bayrou issued a memorandum that banned the veil as well as "ostentatious" religious symbols in public schools, although many female Muslim students continued to wear the veil. In 1999, two girls of Turkish heritage were expelled from their public junior high school after teachers protested the wearing of the veil in school.⁹³

The Macron government's immigration policies are criticized by both sides of the political spectrum: too loose according to the right, and too strict according to the left.⁹⁴ These tensions are not exclusively about Muslim immigrants, but the French Muslim community feels especially targeted by rhetoric on this issue, which tends to become more inflamed after major terrorist attacks.⁹⁵ French Muslim immigrants also feel distanced by popular discrimination that makes it harder to integrate, as well as by instances of police bias and abuses of power.⁹⁶ France has the third-most immigrants of any EU country in raw terms and granted issued 276,576 initial residence permits in 2019, a number that has steadily increased every year since 2012, when the figure stood at 200,060.⁹⁷

French authorities have taken steps in recent years to close some mosques due to evidence of radicalization. Between December 2015 and April 2017, 22 mosques and prayer halls found to be preaching

radical Islamic ideology were shut down, according to then-French Interior Minister Bernard Cazeneuve, and, in April 2018, France expelled *imam* El Hadi Doudi to Algeria for similar reasons.⁹⁸ This is part of a broader trend, as France has expelled almost 100 Muslim clerics and other figures associated with extremism since 2012.⁹⁹ After a series of terrorist attacks, including the Bastille Day truck massacre that killed 84 people in Nice, former French Prime Minister Valls stated in July 2016 that he would consider a temporary ban on foreign financing of mosques and that he wanted *imams* to be trained in France.¹⁰⁰ While this was never implemented, French President Emmanuel Macron said in April 2019 that he would like France to reinforce control over foreign funding for the French Islamic community.¹⁰¹

Over the past two decades, the French government has created several institutions aside from the CFCM to try to bring the French Muslim community together. Prime Minister Dominique de Villepin created the Foundation for Islamic Works in 2005, meant to finance the construction of mosques and training of *imams* with both foreign and French money.¹⁰² Internal disagreements limited this foundation, but the Fondation pour l'islam de France (Foundation for Islam of France) was launched in 2016 as a "secular foundation" and replacement.¹⁰³ The Foundation for Islam of France has similar goals, including to reduce radicalization among French Muslims and to promote secular training of *imams*.¹⁰⁴ However, the foundation was controversial from the outset. With French laws against the burkini being passed around the same time, French civil rights activist Yasser Louati criticized the decision to make non-Muslim French politician Jean-Pierre Chevenement the first head of the organization.¹⁰⁵

With the collapse of the Islamic State's *caliphate* in Iraq and Syria over the past year-and-a-half, France now faces a different potential problem: that of returnee fighters. The vast majority of French people—89 percent—oppose allowing adult *jihadists* to return, and the percentage is only slightly lower, at 67 percent, when asking about children.¹⁰⁶ In March 2019, French Foreign Minister Jean-Yves Le Drian argued that "There is no return. The position of France is very clear from the beginning. Those who are French and who fought in the ranks of Daesh fought against France. They are enemies."¹⁰⁷ French authorities continue to consider adult women who left France to join ISIS as "fighters," meaning they must stand trial in the countries in which their crimes are committed, Iraq and Syria.¹⁰⁸ France has also been holding trials of foreign fighters in absentia, including for defendants presumed dead.¹⁰⁹ In April 2020, French and German authorities cooperated to prosecute the first French foreign fighter for ISIS on charges of terrorism, genocide, and human rights crimes.¹¹⁰ However, the repatriation of children is currently decided on a case-by-case basis. As of this writing, France has returned 28 children since the fall of the territory of ISIS, including a group of 10 on June 22, 2020, but about 270 children of French citizens remain in Syria, according to estimates from human rights groups.¹¹¹

ENDNOTES

- 1. "France: Extremism & Counter-Extremism," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/countries/france</u>
- "Notre Histoire" [Our History], Musulmans de France, n.d., <u>http://www.musulmansdefrance.</u> <u>fr/notre-histoire/;</u> Amel Boubekeur, "Algeria," in Michael Emerson and Richard Youngs, eds, *Political Islam and European Foreign Policy: Perspectives from Muslim Democrats of the Mediterranean* (Brussels, Belgium: Centre for European Policy Studies, 2007), 29–45, 36–7; Alison Pargeter, "A School of Thought: The Ikhwan in Europe," In *The Muslim Brotherhood: From Opposition to Power* (London: Saqi Books, 2013), 139.
- 3. Ibid., 140–1.
- 4. Ibidem., 41.
- Mohamed Fahmy, "Muslim Brotherhood Uses French NGOs to Lobby Macron on Radical Islam, Investigation Reveals," *The Investigative Journal*, August 19, 2019, <u>https://www.agilitypr.news/Muslim-Brotherhood-uses-French-NGOs-to-1-5469</u>.

- 6. "Notre Identité" [Our Identity], Musulmans de France.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Ibidem; Frank Peter, "The Union of Islamic Organizations of France," in Frank Peter and Rafael Ortega, eds., *Islamic Movements of Europe: Public Religion and Islamophobia in the Modern World* (London: I.B. Tauris & Co., 2014), 108–11.
- 9. "France Bars Entry to Four Islamic Scholars," *Al Jazeera* (Doha), March 29, 2012, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/europe/2012/03/201232920819671322.html</u>; "Yusuf Al-Qaradawi," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/extremists/yusuf-al-qaradawi</u>
- 10. "Qui sommes-nous" [Who are we?], Musulmans de France, n.d., <u>http://www.musulmansde-france.fr/qui-sommes-nous/</u>
- 11. "Report De La 37ème Edition De La Rencontre Annuelle Des Musulmans De France" [Delay of the 37th Edition of the Annual Meeting of Muslims in France], Musulmans de France, March 7, 2020, <u>http://www.musulmansdefrance.fr/communique-report-de-la-37eme-edition-de-la-rencontre-annuelle-des-musulmans-de-france/</u>.
- 12. Margot Dazey, "The Double-bind situation of Muslim Spokespersons in Minority Contexts," Berkley Forum, July 9, 2018, <u>https://berkleycenter.georgetown.edu/responses/the-dou-ble-bind-situation-of-muslim-spokepersons-in-minority-contexts</u>.
- "Le Conseil français du culte musulman dominé par la fédération pro-Maroc" [The French Council of Muslim worship dominated by the pro-Morocco federation]. *France 24*, September 6, 2013. <u>https://www.france24.com/fr/20130609-conseil-francais-culte-musulman-cfcmelections-maroc-algerie-uoif;</u> Laurence, Jonathan. "French Council for the Muslim Religion." The Brookings Institution, March 1, 2005. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/french-councilfor-the-muslim-religion/</u>.
- 14. Aziz Zemouri, "Élections au CFCM: Bérézina pour l'ex-UOIF et la Grande Mosquée de Paris," *Le Point*, November 19, 2019, <u>https://www.lepoint.fr/societe/elections-au-cfcm-berezina-</u> pour-l-ex-uoif-et-la-grande-mosquee-de-paris-19-11-2019-2348445_23.php.
- 15. Peter, "The Union of Islamic Organizations of France," 108–110.
- 16. Jonathan Laurence and Justin Vaisse, *Integrating Islam: Political and Religious Challenges in Contemporary France* (Washington: Brookings Institution Press, 2006), 101–2; Benjamin Bruce, "Promoting Belonging through Religious Institutionalization? The French Council of the Muslim Faith and the German Islamkonferenz," in Leila Simona Talani, ed., *Globalisation, Migration, and the Future of Europe: Insiders and Outsiders*, (Abingdon-on-Thames, United Kingdom: Routledge, 2012), 23–24.
- 17. Rim-Sarah Alouane, "Islam, made in France? Debating the reform of Muslim organizations and foreign funding for religion," The Brookings Institution, May 1, 2019, <u>https://www. brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/05/01/islam-made-in-france-debating-the-reformof-muslim-organizations-and-foreign-funding-for-religion/; Ayse Ozcan, "Reconfiguring French Secularism: The Mosque as the New Multicultural Space of Young Muslims," dissertation, Syracuse University, 2015, 148, <u>https://surface.syr.edu/etd/400/</u>; Karina Piser, "The Battle for a 'French Islam," Institute of Current World Affairs, July 12, 2019, <u>https://www. icwa.org/the-battle-for-a-french-islam/</u>.</u>
- 18. Jonathan Laurence, *The Emancipation of Europe's Muslims: The State's Role in Minority Integration* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2012), 63.
- 19. Ibid., 37; Jane Onyanga-Omara, "Timeline: Terror Attacks in Europe," *USA Today*, March 22, 2016, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2016/03/22/timeline-terror-attacks-europe/82108892/</u>.
- 20. Tom Heneghan, "Uncertain Future for France's Muslim Council." Reuters, May 5, 2008, <u>http://blogs.reuters.com/faithworld/2008/05/05/uncertain-future-for-frances-muslim-council/;</u> "Dalil Boubakeur (de 1992 à 2020)," Grande Mosquée de Paris Site Officiel, March 24, 2020, <u>https://www.mosqueedeparis.net/dalil-boubakeur-de-1992-a-2020/</u>.
- 21. Katrin Bennhold, "Muslim, French and Proud to Be Both," New York Times, March 15,

2006, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2006/03/15/world/europe/muslim-french-and-proud-to-be-both.html</u>.

- 22. Jean-Marie Guénois, "Les Élections Du Conseil Français Du Culte Musulman Reportées à l'Automne" [French Muslim Council Elections Postponed Until Autumn], *Le Figaro*, January 17, 2019, <u>https://www.lefigaro.fr/flash-actu/les-elections-du-conseil-francais-duculte-musulman-reportees-a-l-automne-20190617</u>; Bernadette Sauvaget, "Les Élections Du Conseil Français Du Culte Musulman Reportées" [Elections of the French Council of the Muslim Faith Postponed], *Libération*, September 25, 2019, <u>https://www.liberation.fr/ france/2019/09/25/les-elections-du-conseil-francais-du-culte-musulman-reportees_1753521.</u>
- 23. Hamza Guessous, "French Council of the Muslim Faith Elects Morocco's Mohamed Moussaoui," *Morocco World News*, January 20, 2020, <u>https://www.moroccoworldnews.com/2020/01/291563/france-islam-mohamed-moussaoui/</u>.
- 24. Hanan Ben Rhouma, "Elections du CFCM: Après Sa Victoire, l'UMF Déterminée à 'Réformer le CFCM de l'Intérieur" [CFCM elections: after its victory, the UMF determined to 'reform the CFCM from within'], *SaphirNews*, November 25, 2019, <u>https://www.saphirnews.com/Elections-du-CFCM-apres-sa-victoire-l-UMF-determinee-a-reformer-le-CFCM-de-l-interieur_a26776.html</u>; "Le CFCM Doit Regagner la Confiance des Musulmans de France" [CFCM must regain the confidence of Muslims in France], Union des Mosquées de France, November 22, 2019, <u>https://umfrance.fr/le-cfcm-doit-regagner-la-confiance-des-musulmans-de-france/</u>.
- 25. El Karoui, "A French Islam Is Possible," 38.
- 26. Piser, "The Battle for a 'French Islam.""
- 27. "Le CFCM Doit Regagner la Confiance des Musulmans de France."
- 28. John L. Esposito, ed., "Fédération Nationale Des Musulmans De France," in *The Oxford Dictionary of Islam*, n.d., <u>http://www.oxfordislamicstudies.com/article/opr/t125/e649</u>.
- Zeyno Baran, *Citizen Islam: The Future of Muslim Integration in the West* (New York: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2011); Azhar Niaz, "Federation Nationale Des Musulmans De France." Islamicus, November 26, 2012, <u>http://islamicus.org/federation-nationale-des-musulmans-de-france/;</u> Didier Leschi, "L'Organisation du Culte Musulman: Un Regard de Praticien Administratif" [The Organization of Muslim Worship: A View from an Administrative Practitioner], *Revue du Droit des Religions*, November 6, 2018, 27–42, <u>https://journals.openedition.org/rdr/325#ftn9</u>, 32; Kamel Daoud, "France Has Millions of Muslims. Why Does It Import Imams?" *New York Times*, January 28, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/28/opinion/ france-islam-imams-import-algeria.html</u>; Mohamed-Ali Adraoui, "Exporting their Religious Doctrines? The Cases of Saudi Arabia, Turkey and Morocco," in *Mediterranean Yearbook 2019* (Barcelona, Spain: European Institute of the Mediterranean, 2019), 320.
- Sharif Gemie, French Muslims: New Voices in Contemporary France (Cardiff, United Kingdom: University of Wales Press, 2010), 102.
- 31. El Karoui, "A French Islam Is Possible," 39.
- 32. Ibid.; "Mohammed Moussaoui, the New CFCM President," Euro-Islam, June 23, 2008, <u>http://www.euro-islam.info/2008/06/23/mohammed-moussaoui-the-new-cfcm-president/;</u> "Musulmans de France: le RMF, pro-Marocain, Remporte les Élections" [Muslims of France: the RMF, Pro-Moroccan, Wins the Elections], *Le Monde*, June 6, 2011, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2011/06/06/musulmans-de-france-le-rmf-pro-marocain-remporte-les-elections_1532268_3224.html</u>.
- 33. "Pour Mohammed Moussaoui, Le Port Du Voile 'Ne Fait Pas Partie Des Fondements De La Foi Musulmane." [For Mohammed Moussaoui, the Wearing of the Veil "Is Not Part of the Foundations of the Muslim Faith."], *Oumma*, November 2, 2019, <u>https://oumma.com/pourmohammed-moussaoui-le-port-du-voile-ne-fait-pas-partie-des-fondements-de-la-foi-musulmane/.</u>
- 34. Michael J. Schumacher and Peter J. Schraeder, "The Evolving Impact of Violent Non-State Actors on North African Foreign Policies during the Arab Spring: Insurgent Groups, Terror-

ists and Foreign Fighters," *The Journal of North African Studies* 24, no. 4 (September 21, 2018), 682–703, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13629387.2018.1525014</u>; Joana Cook and Gina Vale, "From Daesh to 'Diaspora': Tracing the Women and Minors of Islamic State," International Centre for the Study of Radicalization, 2018, 30, <u>https://icsr.info/wp-content/up-loads/2018/07/Women-in-ISIS-report_20180719_web.pdf</u>.

- 35. Cook and Vale, "From Daesh to 'Diaspora," 30.
- 36. Bindner, "Jihadists' Grievance Narratives against France," 2. This makes returning French foreign fighters the second-most likely to engage in terrorist attacks during this period among Western countries, behind Belgium (13.5 percent).
- Andrew C. Sparks, "Dar Al-Islam: A Quantitative Analysis of ISIS's French-Language Magazine," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 43, no. 8 (2018), 689, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/105761</u> 0X.2018.1494413,.
- Ibid., 691; "France: Extremism & Counter-Extremism"; Laurence Bindner, "Jihadists' Grievance Narratives against France," International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, February 2018, <u>https://icct.nl/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Bindner-Jihadists-Grievance-Narratives-Against-France-February2018.pdf</u>.
- 39. Sparks, "Dar Al-Islam," 704.
- Robert J. Bunker and Pamela Ligouri Bunker, *The Islamic State English-Language Online Magazine Rumiyah (Rome): Research Guide, Narrative & Threat Analysis, and U.S. Policy Response* (Reston, VA: Terrorism Research Center, 2019), 4, <u>http://www.terrorism.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Rumiyah_eBook_web.pdf</u>.
- 41. "France: Extremism & Counter-Extremism."
- 42. "The Islamic State." Center for International Security and Cooperation. Stanford University, n.d., <u>https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/islamic-state</u>.
- 43. "France: Extremism & Counter-Extremism."
- 44. "Did Jihadist Rashid Kassim Lure French Youths to Plot Attacks?" *BBC*, September 15, 2016, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-37340697</u>; United States Department of Homeland Security, *Strategic Framework for Countering Terrorism and Targeted Violence*, 2019, 31, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/19_0920_plcy_strategic-framework-countering-terrorism-targeted-violence.pdf</u>.
- 45. "Coalition Strike Targets Top IS Group Recruiter Kassim," *France 24*, November 2, 2017, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/20170211-top-recruiter-rachid-kassim-targeted-us-drone-strike-mosul-iraq</u>; "Paris police identify French IS group suspect 'with key links to terror plots," *France 24*, December 9, 2016, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/20160912-france-rachid-kassim-terrorism-plots-islamic-state-group-paris-police</u>.
- 46. W.J. Hennigan, "The U.S. Military Is Targeting Islamic State's Virtual Caliphate by Hunting & Killing Its Online Operatives One-by-One," *Los Angeles Times*, May 5, 2017, <u>https://www. latimes.com/world/middleeast/la-fg-isis-online-20170502-story.html</u>; Nicolas Vaux-Montagny, "France Seeks Prison for 2 Women in Failed Notre Dame Plot." *ABC News*, October 10, 2019, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/france-seeks-prison-women-failednotre-dame-plot-66190419</u>; "French Jihadist Kassim Targeted in Mosul Strike: Pentagon." *Yahoo News*, February 10, 2017, <u>https://www.yahoo.com/news/french-jihadist-kassim-maydied-mosul-strike-reports-225549397.html.</u>
- 47. "The Islamic State."
- 48. Jytte Klausen, "Why Jihadist Attacks Have Declined in Europe: And Why Europe Shouldn't Get Comfortable Yet," *Foreign Affairs*, December 19, 2018, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/europe/2018-12-19/why-jihadist-attacks-have-declined-europe</u>; Antoine Crouin, "Strasbourg Market Attacker 'Pledged Allegiance to ISIS' – Source," *CNN*, December 22, 2018, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2018/12/22/europe/france-strasbourg-attacker-intl/index.html</u>.
- 49. "French Barracks Attacker Was a Trainee Soldier," Reuters, February 4, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-security/french-barracks-attacker-was-a-trainee-sol-dier-idUSKBN1ZY115;</u> "French Police Shoot Barracks Intruder Following Attack Warning,"

U.S. News and World Report, February 3, 2020, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/world/arti-cles/2020-02-03/french-police-shoot-knife-man-who-entered-police-station</u>; "France: Extremism & Counter-Extremism."

- 50. Cook and Vale, "From Daesh to 'Diaspora," 3, 47.
- 51. Ibid., 17.
- 52. Ibidem., 50-1.
- 53. Colleen Nugent, "Visualizing French Muslims: Nulab Project." Northwestern University, May 14, 2019, <u>https://web.northeastern.edu/nulab/visualizing-french-muslims-nulab-project/;</u> Francis Ghiles, "France's Muslim Paradox," *The Arab Weekly*, October 2, 2019, <u>https://thear-abweekly.com/frances-muslim-paradox</u>.
- 54. Nugent, "Visualizing French Muslims"; Ghiles, "France's Muslim Paradox."
- 55. Adraoui, "French Salafists' Economic Ethics," 636.
- 56. Ibid., 639.
- 57. Brian Love, "Most French Want Macron Crackdown on Radical Islamists: Polls," Reuters, March 30, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-security-polls/most-french-want-macron-crackdown-on-radical-islamists-polls-idUSKBN1H60QD</u>.
- 58. Martha Lee, "Macron's Counter-Islamist Measures Are Ill-Considered." Middle East Forum, March 19, 2020, <u>https://www.meforum.org/islamist-watch/60588/macron-counter-isla-</u> <u>mist-measures-are-ill</u>.
- 59. Francois and Souris, "Muslims in Western Europe and the United States," 13.
- 60. Nugent, "Visualizing French Muslims,"
- 61. Kamel, "France Has Millions of Muslims."
- 62. Nathalie Goulet and André Reichardt, *De l'Islam en France à un Islam de France, établir la transparence et lever les ambiguïtés* [From Islam in France to Islam of France, establish transparency and remove ambiguities], Senat, 2016, <u>http://www.senat.fr/rap/r15-757/r15-7579.html#toc115</u>.
- 63. Boris Thiolay, "Le Maroc, fabrique d'imams français" [Morocco, manufactures French imams], *L'Express*, March 30, 2016, <u>https://www.lexpress.fr/actualite/societe/religion/le-maroc-fabrique-d-imams-francais_1893717.html</u>.
- 64. Piser, "The Battle for a 'French Islam.""
- 65. Daoud, "France Has Millions of Muslims."
- 66. Karina Piser, "The Battle for a 'French Islam," Institute of Current World Affairs, July 12, 2019, <u>https://www.icwa.org/the-battle-for-a-french-islam/</u>.
- 67. "Macron Lays out Strategy to Tackle Islamist Separatism in France," *Radio France Internationale*, February 19, 2020, <u>https://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20200219-macron-lays-out-strategy-</u> <u>tackle-islamist-separatism-france</u>.
- 68. "Macron Lays out Strategy to Tackle Islamist Separatism."
- 69. "France to Curb Foreign Imams to Counter Islamic Extremism."
- 70. Karen Allen, "French Muslims fear state aims to control their faith." *BBC*, August 23, 2016, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-37155043</u>.
- 71. Mubaraz Ahmed, "Prison Radicalisation in Europe," Tony Blair Institute for Global Change, August 17, 2015, <u>https://institute.global/policy/prison-radicalisation-europe</u>.
- 72. Bindner, "Jihadists' Grievance Narratives against France," 10; <u>William Molinié</u>, "Quels Sont Les Profils De 265 Djihadistes Français Tués En Irak Et En Syrie?" [What are the profiles of 265 French jihadists killed in Iraq and Syria?], *La Chaîne Info*, September 1, 2017, <u>https://www.lci.fr/international/info-lci-quels-sont-les-profils-de-265-djihadistes-francais-daech-tues-en-syrie-2063073.html</u>.
- 73. United Nations Security Council, Twenty-Third Report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team Submitted Pursuant to Resolution 2368 (2017) Concerning ISIL (Da'Esh), Al-Qaida and Associated Individuals and Entities, January 15, 2019, 14, <u>https://www.un.org/sc/ctc/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/N1846950_EN.pdf.</u>
- 74. United States Department of State, "France" in 2019 Human Rights Report, 2019, 27, https://

www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/FRANCE-2019-HUMAN-RIGHTS-REPORT. pdf.

- 75. "France Reports 27% Increase in Anti-Semitic Acts," *ABC News*, January 26, 2020, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/france-reports-27-increase-anti-semitic-acts-68545002</u>.
- Kawtar Najib and Peter Hopkins, "Islamophobia in Paris and London how it differs and why," *The Local*, May 9, 2018, <u>https://www.thelocal.fr/20180509/islamophobia-in-paris-and-london-how-it-differs-and-why</u>.
- 77. Nugent, "Visualizing French Muslims."
- 78. Ismail Ferhat and François Kraus, État des Lieux des Discrimnations et des Agressions Raciestes envers les Musulmans de France, Fondation Jean-Jaurès, November 6, 2019, <u>https://jean-jaures.org/nos-productions/etat-des-lieux-des-discriminations-et-des-agressions-racistesenvers-les-musulmans</u>.
- 79. "France: Thousands Demonstrate against Islamophobia," *Deutsche Welle*, November 10, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/france-thousands-demonstrate-against-islamopho-bia/a-51194917</u>.
- 80. Adam Nossiter, "How ISIS Changed France," *New York Times*, October 31, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/31/world/europe/al-baghdadi-isis-france.html</u>.
- 81. Emily Laxer, Jeffrey G. Reitz, and Patrick Simon, "Muslims' Political and Civic Incorporation in France and Canada: Testing Models of Participation," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 2019, 6-7, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2019.1620418</u>; Hakim El Karoui, "Is There a 'Muslim Vote' in France?" The Brookings Institution, April 27, 2017, <u>https://www. brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/04/27/is-there-a-muslim-vote-in-france/</u>.
- 82. Arthur Kaufman, "Muslims in France: A Multilevel Analysis," George Washington University, 15th Claremont-UC Undergraduate Conference on the European Union, April 2017, 12, <u>http://eucenter.scrippscollege.edu/wp-content/uploads/files/2017/03/Arthur-Kaufman.pdf;</u> El Karoui, "Is There a 'Muslim Vote' in France?"
- 83. El Karoui, "Is There a 'Muslim Vote' in France?"
- 84. Andrew Hansen, "The French Military in Africa," Council on Foreign Relations, February 8, 2008, <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/french-military-africa</u>.
- 85. Bindner, "Jihadists' Grievance Narratives against France," 4-5.
- 86. Ibid., 5.
- 87. Hansen, "The French Military in Africa."
- 88. Bindner, "Jihadists' Grievance Narratives against France," 5.
- 89. "Jihadists in the Sahel Threaten West Africa's Coastal States," *The Economist*, July 11, 2020, <u>https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2020/07/11/jihadists-in-the-sahel-threat-en-west-africas-coastal-states</u>; Ruth Maclean, "Crisis in the Sahel Becoming France's Forever War," *New York Times*, March 29, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/29/world/africa/france-sahel-west-africa-.html</u>.
- 90. France, Ministère des Armées, Opération Barkhane, 2020, <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/oper-ations/barkhane/dossier-de-reference/operation-barkhane;</u> Christopher Giles, "West Africa: Is France Losing Ground to Militants?" *BBC*, December 22, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-50758613</u>.
- 91. Giles, "West Africa: Is France Losing Ground to Militants?"
- 92. "Al-Qaeda Chief in North Africa Abdelmalek Droukdel Killed France." *BBC*, June 5, 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-52943692</u>.
- 93. "Timeline of French Secularity."
- Andy J. Semotiuk, "France Struggles with its Immigrants in the Midst of National Security Concerns," *Forbes*, January 17, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/andyjsemotiuk/2018/01/17/france-struggles-with-its-immigrants-in-the-midst-of-national-security-concerns/#145456f75efc</u>.
- 95. Ibid.; Shaista Aziz, "Paris Muslims Struggle to Feel Accepted," BBC, March 30, 2015, https://

www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-32053906.

- 96. "The Struggle to Integrate Muslims in Europe," Immigration Policy Lab, n.d., <u>https://immigrationlab.org/project/the-struggle-to-integrate-muslims-in-europe/</u>; Aziz, "Paris Muslims Struggle to Feel Accepted"; Human Rights Watch, "*Like Living in Hell*": *Police Abuses Against Child and Adult Migrants in Calais*, July 26, 2017, <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/07/26/living-hell/police-abuses-against-child-and-adult-migrants-calais</u>.
- 97. Statistics Explained: Migration and Migrant Population Statistics. Eurostat, May 2020, 12, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/pdfscache/1275.pdf</u>; France, Cour de Comptes, Summary: Entry, Residence and Initial Reception Services for Immigrants and Asylum Seekers, 2020, <u>https://www.ccomptes.fr/system/files/2020-05/20200505-summary-entry-residence-initial-reception-services-immigrants.pdf</u>, 7.
- 98. Yasmeen Serhan, "France's Disappearing Mosques," *The Atlantic*, August 1, 2016, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/news/archive/2016/08/french-mosques-islam/493919/;</u> "France shuts down another mosque for 'condoning violent jihad," *The Local*, April 12, 2017, <u>https://www.thelocal.fr/20170412/france-shuts-down-another-mosque-for-preaching-violent-jihad</u>.
- 99. Adam Nossiter, "Too Radical for France, a Muslim Clergyman Faces Deportation," *New York Times,* April 5, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/05/world/europe/france-extrem-ism-doudi.html</u>.
- 100. "French PM considers ban on foreign-funded mosques."
- 101. Alouane, "Islam, made in France? Debating the reform of Muslim organizations and foreign funding for religion"; Louise Couvelaire, "Conférence de presse de Macron: une volonté de 'lutter contre l'islam politique"" [Macron press conference: a desire to "fight against political Islam"], *Le Monde*, April 26, 2019, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2019/04/26/dans-les-quartiers-populaires-emmanuel-macron-veut-lutter-contre-l-islampolitique_5455159_3224.html?xtmc=macron_islam_laicite&xtcr=3.</u>
- 102. "Foundation Created to Finance Islam in France," Expatica, March 21, 2005, <u>https://www.expatica.com/fr/foundation-created-to-finance-islam-in-france/</u>.
- 103. Clémence Olivier, "Ce Qu'il Faut Savoir sur la Fondation pour L'islam de France" [What you need to know about the Foundation for Islam of France], *Europe 1*, March 27, 2017, <u>https://www.europe1.fr/societe/ce-quil-faut-savoir-sur-la-fondation-pour-lislam-de-france-3212405;</u> "Foundation for Islam in France Officially Launched." Euro-Islam, December 6, 2016. <u>http://www.euro-islam.info/2016/12/06/foundation-islam-france-officially-launched/</u>.
- 104. Olivier, "Ce Qu'il Faut Savoir sur la Fondation pour L'islam de France."
- 105. Monique El-Faizy, "France's Choice of a Non-Muslim to Head French Islam Foundation Ruffles Feathers," *France 24*, August 30, 2016, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/20160830-frenchhead-france-islam-foundation-sparks-controversy</u>.
- 106. Anthony Dworkin, "Beyond good and evil: why Europe should bring ISIS fighters home," European Council on Foreign Relations, October 25, 2019, <u>https://www.ecfr.eu/publications/</u> <u>summary/beyond_good_and_evil_why_europe_should_bring_isis_foreign_fighters_home</u>.
- 107. Clémence Barral, "Jean-Yves Le Drian sur les djihadistes français de Daech: 'Ce sont des ennemis'" [Jean-Yves Le Drian on the French Daesh jihadists: "They are enemies"], *Le Figa-ro*, March 31, 2019, <u>https://www.lefigaro.fr/international/2019/03/31/01003-20190331ART-FIG00026-jean-yves-le-drian-sur-les-djihadistes-francais-de-daech-ce-sont-des-ennemis.php.</u>
- 108. Constant Méheut and Ben Hubbard, "France Brings 10 Children of French Jihadists Home from Syria," *New York Times*, June 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/22/world/europe/france-isis-children-repatriated.html</u>.
- 109. Constant Méheut, "France Judges Dead Jihadists but Refuses to Repatriate the Living," *New York Times*, January 26, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/26/world/europe/france-ghost-trials-isis.html</u>.
- Supporting Judicial Authorities in the Fight against Core International Crimes, Eurojust, May 23, 2020, <u>http://www.eurojust.europa.eu/press/PressReleases/Pages/2020/2020-05-20.</u> <u>aspx</u>, 7.

American Foreign Policy Council

111. Dworkin, "Beyond Good and Evil; Méheut and Hubbard, "France Brings 10 Children of French Jihadists Home from Syria."